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“The Church as a Thin Veil” 
Text: Exodus 32:12-23 

I had to smile at the Preschool Board of Director’s meeting this week.  During the meeting, it 
was brought up that we have some young students from a nearby school volunteering to work 
with the preschoolers.  Although it has been well received, evidently none of the preschool kids 
had talked about this.  But one mother put it into perspective when she said that if she asks her 
son about his day, what she usually hears about is what kind of snack they had that day.  No 
details about what they learned, meaningful events in the classroom.  It is all about the snack! 

I smiled because this only brought back similar memories from when my kids were younger.  
The one exception that stands out was when our church was engaged in a building project.  
When I would pick my son up, it was often quitting time for the construction workers.  So, we 
would go sit on the front end loaders or bull dozers which brought a lot of delight.  Desmond, 
however, was so young that he didn’t always know the proper names for the equipment.  So, a 
bull dozer might be a dirt pusher.  One day, we stopped to sit on the crane with a long hook 
attached to the end.  When we got home and his mom asked what he had done that day he told 
her, “Dad and I saw a hooker at church today!”  Soon thereafter we went to the library to get an 
age appropriate book on construction equipment and learned their proper names. 

You never know what you might get if you ask a child about their day.  You might get some 
unexpected news or you might hear about the graham crackers they had that day.   

Maybe this is why one mother took a very different approach.  In her book, “Receiving the Day” 
Dorothy Bass tells about a mother who asks her children a very pointed question at the end of 
each day.  After they have brushed their teeth, gone to the bathroom and are being tucked in, she 
will ask each of them, “Where did you meet God today?”   

I suspect that when she first began asking that question, she probably got a lot of blank stares and 
“I don’t know” answers.  It would likely be the same if we were asked that question.  But, 
because the children knew this question was coming, they spent their day looking for God’s 
presence in their day.   

When their mother would ask, “Where did you meet God today?” their answers varied.  They 
might tell her that they met God in a teacher who helped them, or a homeless person in the park 
or in a beautiful tree filled with lots of flowers.  



And the mother shares her responses as well with the kids.  It is how they end their day.  Before 
closing their eyes for the night, they reflect upon the unexpected places they met God.   
So, you haven’t had any opportunity to prepare for this question, but let me lay it before you and 
ask, “Where did you meet God this week?”  My guess is that when we aren’t thinking about that 
question, we may walk right by God’s beauty and fail to notice it.  The mystic, Evelyn Underhill, 
wrote, “For lack of attention, a thousand forms of loveliness elude us every day.”  Is it possible 
that we are walking right by the things God wants us to see but failing to take notice because we 
are so preoccupied with the tasks at hand? 

We recently watched a movie called, “The Good Catholic” which was filmed in Bloomington.  
The movie features a church that decides to hold evening confessions.  Rarely does anyone show 
up, but they keep the light on and the priest waits expectantly.  One night as the young priest is 
preparing to leave, a woman enters the church and comes to the confessional.  It is clear that she 
is not familiar with the process, but just needs a place to get some things off her chest.   

After this first confession, the woman continues to return in the following weeks.  Her 
confessions turn into conversations and the two share their views on many different topics.  After 
a quiet moment, the woman asks who the priest can confess to.  And then she offers to trade 
places.  She will hear his confession.  Although the priest tries to tell her that this is both 
unconventional and not how things work, she is insistent.  And so she sits where the priest is and 
he goes to the laity side.  That day his confession is pretty moderate. 

But as time progresses and as they begin to trust one another, the priest shares his real 
confession.  He doesn’t feel God’s presence.  Not in the mass, not in church, not in music…God 
seems absent to him.  He feels like a fraud. 

I found that to be one of several very moving moments in this movie.  It is a refreshing honesty 
that is appropriate to share.  As clergy, we may do a disservice in not sharing such moments.  It 
isn’t that God ever abandons us, but there are moments when God feels very real and very near.  
And then there are moments of silence.  It doesn’t mean that God has disappeared.  It just means 
that God isn’t quite as visible as at other times.  This is normal.   

Those moments when God feels very near can be very fleeting.  And we wish we could hold onto 
them, make them last.  But they are brief.  And we cannot manufacture them.  We cannot force 
them to happen again.  You might experience the  power of God in worship one week and the 
next week, even if we sing the same hymns, share the same liturgy, replicate everything as it was 
the time before, the next time it doesn’t happen. 

In the Celtic tradition, they talk about think places.  These are the places that seem to have a 
holiness to them.  It is as if the veil between heaven and earth is profoundly thin and we can 
reach between them.   



I believe this is what Jesus was talking about when he talked about the kingdom of God.  We 
often speak of God’s kingdom as something that awaits in the distant future.  We pray for it week 
after week, “Thy kingdom come, thy will be done on earth as it is in heaven.”  We pray for that 
day when God’s kingdom arrives. 

But Jesus spoke of that kingdom as something that is right here and now.  It arrives at 
unexpected moments, catching us off guard.  We see a glimpse of it here and there.  Oftentimes 
when Jesus saw kindness, compassion, justice being carried out, he would comment, “The 
kingdom of God is at hand.”  It isn’t something relegated to a life after this.  It is right here 
among us.  We have to be looking for it, but God is among us. 

Moses will experience this in a profound way.  He has been summoned to the mountaintop where 
he will have a conversation with God.  One might think that this would be enough!  Imagine 
going back down the mountain and when people ask what he was doing up there to respond, 
“Oh, God and I were having a little conversation!”  But Moses wanted more.  He wanted to see 
God.   

If you read this text closely, what Moses is really wanting is to know what comes next.  He 
begins by looking back to their conversation by the burning bush.  At first Moses declined to lead 
the people out of slavery because he didn’t think he was the right person.  He even made some 
suggestions of who might be a better selection.  But God told him that he was the one and sent 
him forth.  And yes, it turned out well, but along the way there were lots of times to doubt.  
Despite the many miracles he did before Pharaoh, time after time, Pharaoh refused to let the 
people go.   

Then when he did let them go, Moses was questioned by the very people he had been instructed 
to lead.  Theirs would be like a pendulum that moved back and forth between acceptance and 
rejection.  Understandably they complained in the desert and oftentimes the best that Moses had 
to offer was, “Trust in God.”  But he had gained the people’s trust. 

So now he asks two things.  He asks that God will go with them.  One might question whether 
Moses really doubts that this will be the case, but he wants the assurance of being able to tell the 
people, “God is with us.”  Amid difficult times, this remains a comfort to us today to know that 
we are not alone.   

God hears this request and assures Moses, as God assures us today, that we are not alone.  We 
may not always recognize it, but God is always there with us. 

So Moses asks for one last thing.  He wants to see God.  He has felt God, experienced God, even 
heard God, but now he wants to see God.  This request is the most challenging.  Throughout the 
scriptures it says that one cannot look upon God’s glory because it is too much for humans.   



God offers a compromise.  Moses is to step into the cleft of a rock and God will pass by.  He will 
not see God face to face, but he will see God departing.  Moses does as instructed.  He steps into 
the cleft of the rock and God walks by.  He doesn’t see God directly, but he sees God departing. 

This is a very important story for us all.  As much as we might wish to see God directly, what it 
means is that more often than not, we see where God has been.  We look back and recognize that 
God may have had a hand in the circumstances as they turned out.  We don’t see God face to 
face, but we can look back upon our lives and recognize that God was there with us. 

Some day when we have more time, I will tell you the full story.  But, a man came to see me one 
afternoon seeking assistance.  As I recall that day, I was very busy and likely gave this man every 
indication that I didn’t have time for his interruption.  It had just rained that afternoon and Paul 
and I sat in my office and I never turned the lights on.  In spite of my lack of hospitality, Paul 
told me his life story.  In detail.  He was estranged from his family.  He had made some mistakes 
throughout his life.  I learned a lot that afternoon. 

When Paul finally got around to the reason he had come by, he explained that he had worked for 
the railroad.  He thought there might be some pension money and he wanted to find out.  Nothing 
in seminary prepared me for chasing down whether someone had earned a pension.  But Paul had 
a phone number and we made the call.   

The woman we spoke with indicated that he would need to fill out some forms before they could 
ascertain whether he was entitled to any funds.  She would mail the forms.  Paul immediately 
began to wave his hands.  He didn’t want the forms mailed to his apartment because he didn’t 
want his neighbors to know that he might be rich.  So, he asked to have them mailed to the 
church.  This meant that Paul would come by regularly to check on the forms.   

When they finally arrived, I helped him fill them out and we put them into the mail.  My poor 
disposition had thankfully improved and I asked Paul what he was going to do with his 
“fortune”.  He had big plans.  He wanted to open a shelter for veterans.  And he wanted to 
reconcile with his son whom he hadn’t seen or spoken to in years.   

Paul confessed to me that he didn’t come to church because on Saturday nights he hosted a poker 
night with his friends. They played until early in the morning eating M&M’s and drinking double 
espressos.  With that much chocolate and caffeine I figured he probably slept most of Sunday. 

Paul came in one afternoon with a letter from the Railroad Pension.  Based upon his years of 
service, he was eligible for a check.  He was delighted and wanted to share this good news with 
me.  Well, I didn’t hear from Paul for a very long time.  And then one day, when I had just 
returned from a vacation, I received a phone call from the township trustee.  He asked if I knew 
Paul.  I said that I did and explained our unusual relationship.  The trustee apologized and said 
that he called me to tell me that Paul had died.  He had found my business card in Paul’s wallet 



so they called to let me know.  I was very sad.  The trustee explained that he had been buried in 
an unmarked grave at one of the local cemeteries. 

With tears in my eyes, I drove to the cemetery and asked the caretaker where I might find the 
grave.  He directed me to the right location and I conducted a brief service and prayed for Paul 
there at the cemetery. 

When I got back to the office, I still had copies of the paperwork and so I called the Railroad 
Pension fund.  I called to see whether he had ever received the first pension check.  It was none 
of my business, but I wanted to imagine that before he died, he had that big steak he dreamed 
about and got to enjoy M&M’s and double espressos with his friends.  Understandably, due to 
privacy matters, the railroad was not able to say whether he had received a check, but the woman 
seemed to hint that he had.  I would have to be content with that little knowledge. 
Months passed.  I thought this story was done.  I was at Annual Conference and received a phone 
call from the church saying that there was a man at the church who wanted to speak with me.  He 
said that I had known his father and he wanted to meet me.  It was Paul’s son, Jed.   

I raced to the church and shared what I knew about his father.  We talked at length and I assured 
him that his Dad had intended to reconcile, but time had run out.  I drove him to the cemetery 
where we again had a brief prayer.  And while we were standing there, we heard a rumbling in 
the distance.  It turns out that Paul is buried near the edge of the cemetery.  And just on the other 
side of the hedges is a train track.  The railroadman is buried just beside the tracks.   

There are those moments when God feels very near.  Times when I wish I could just hold onto 
the moment.  They are the kinds of times I cannot manufacture, no matter how much I try.  We 
just have to believe that God is there, and like the playful trickster, will occasionally surprise us 
with a glimpse.  We will look back and realize that God has been there all along.  That is reason 
enough for me to keep coming back, to keep looking, to wait and wonder where God will 
surprise us next.


